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ABSTRACT
This leaflet explores the rediscovery of the

importance of oral language, greatly prompted by the influence of
linguists on school practices since 1960. The term " oracy," a
recently coined British term which refers specifically to the ability
to use the skills Gf speaking and listening, is discussed in several
contexts: new information concerning children, oracy, and teaching; a
sample of research in oracy; and implications for teaching skill
development in oracy. A list of references is provided. (Jfl)
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"There is no gift like the gift of
speech; and the level at which
people have learned to use it de-
termines the level of their com-
panionship and the level at which
their life is lived."

This line from a prestigious Brit-
ish report on education (1) re-
flects the new awareness during
the last ten years in the English-
speaking world of the importance
of the uses of speech in school.
Undoubtedly, this rediscovery of
the importance of oral language
comes to a large degree from the
increasing influence of linguists
upon school practices since about
1960. More generally, television
and the enthusiasms of its apostles,
such as Marshall McLuhan, may
have had an effect. The change
must have come to some degree
from our recognition of the need
for more effective oral communica-
tion in a world in which people
are crowded into smaller and
smaller geographical spaces. It is
undoubtedly due in some measure
to the fact that English is fast
becoming the world's second most
popular spoken language. Doubt-
less there are other reasons. What-
ever they are, in recent years edu-
cators have been increasingly
concerned with the improvement
of children's orai language.

ORACY

This change implies that oral
language has been neglected in
the past. This neglect is shown
most vividly, perhaps, by the ab-
sence in English of a term that
distinctly and uniquely refers to
the ability to use the skills of

speaking and listening. The Brit-
ish have recently coined a term
which may hold, oracy. (2) A mod-
ern child should be numerate,
orate, and literate. The NOL skills
in our age may become what the
"three R's" were in the nineteenth
century.

This does not imply, however,
that oracy is, or should become, a
"subject," any more than literacy
has been made one (many wish
the same could be said for nu-
meracy). It is not "speech train-
ing," either of a remedial nature
or of the kind occupied with for-
mal dramatics, interpretive arts, or
the giving of prepared speeches.
Instead, it is proposed that oracy
is a general condition of learning
that contributes to all subjects or
activities in the elementary school.
The teaching of oracy should be
aimed at developing what Wilkin-
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son (2) has called "Reciprocal
Speechthe creative utterance
which is necessary at any and
every hour of the day when we
speak with individuals or small
groups of people in varying situa-
tions and they respond." It is dif-
ferent from the "casual" style,
however, where slang and ellipsis
are frequently characteristics, and
thus is more elaborated than the
"Restricted Code" described by
Bernstein (3), in which all the
words and organizing structure of
the language is wholly predictable
for speaker and listener.

Coining the word oracy does not
solve the persisting problems of
teaching it, unfortunately. We still
have little striking research evi-
dence of the nature of oracy, how
to define its skills, how to give it
the importance it deserves in our
curriculum, and how to determine



hymn

which of its critical elements in-
struction can foster and which
should be allowed to mature with-
out structured teaching. In short,
we still need to discover which are
the crucial skills and subskills of
oracy, in what sequence they
should be taught (if at all), espe-
cially in relation to the parallel
development of literacy, and what
are the best methodologies to use
with which children.

The problems obviously are very
complicated, so much so that some
have despaired of finding needed
solutions. Huckleberry and Stro-
ther, for example, believe that
"while our work in reading, writ-
ing, and arithmetic has become
sufficiently standardized that a
pupil can progress logically and
often peacefully in his ascent
through the grades, there is no
such standard for training the
voice and body to convey meaning
and feeling to others. Nor is a

standard ever likely to develop:'
(4) Despite this prediction, a rea-
sonable one if based on past prac-
tices, a more optimistic viewthat
children can gain the skills of
oracy in logical and peaceful ways
can be taken if teachers under-
stand and adopt new information
on the matter.
CHILDREN, ORACY, AND
THE TEACHER

We note, then, at the outset that
most new information (some is
older but has been overlooked)
about children, oracy, and teach-
ing is cautionary or critical of pres-
ent practices. For example, psy-
cholinguists and child psycholo-
gists tell us.

1. Children of school age have
adequate language skills for the
instruction in oracy we may want
to give. They understand and
speak enough words for this pur-
pose. Moreover, these children
have mastered he very complex
grammar of their language, and
thus speak all the kinds of sen-
tences English contains. Quite
remarkably they learn their gram-
mar by generalizing about it, and
not through imitation. We should
not be especially concerned, say
these experts, about the approxi-
mately 25 percent of beginners
who retain some vestige< -if baby
talk. "It. is assumed that Develop -
ment of sound discrimination and
a few friendly suggestions from
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suers
other children or the teacher will
correct these few straggling ex-
amples." (4) (Only about 5 per-
cent of fourth grade children use
some baby talk.) The child upon
school entrance, then, is "ready"
to use and improve his skills of
oracy. If he does not, linguists im-
ply, the fault lies with the teacher,
his methods, and the school con-
tent rather than with the child.
One can also be led to believe that
those few with "specific language
learning disabilities" have inherit-
ed characteristics, and therefore
should not be thought of as prod-
ucts of poor environment or in-
struction. (5) All this suggests that
the conclusions sometimes made
that children are not ready to
develop oracy skills are mis-
judgments.

2. Oral language is the langu-
age. Written language is unnatu-
ral, arbitrary, incomplete, irra-
tional (the spelling system), and
difficult to learn. The learning of
oral language, on the other hand,
appears to be innate, develop-
mental, and maturational. This
growth is universal to children, is

common in all cultures, and is
learned easily with a great deal of
self-motivation on the child's part.
The schedule of the acquisition of
this. growth follows a fixed se-
quence. It may be retarded for
some children, but unless there is
gross physiological impairment
the order of attainment in children
remains constant. This growth
cannot be stimulated or acc-ler-
ated by special or unnatural train-
ing or experience unless deveiop-
mental factors also prevail. Th..,s,
formal school training not in keep-
ing with the developmental sched-
ule of the individual child may
harm, not help. Instruction that
does not highly involve self-motiva-
tion and instruction to reform oracv
through written language are
ineffective.

3. Differences in the grammar

in dialects in English are not
"right" or "wrong," yet some oral
language does appear to be inher-
ently inferior. No doubt most dog-
matic and authoritative views held
about the superiority of a dialect
stem from social prejudices rather
than from evidence that one dia-
lect communicates meaning bet-
ter. Nevertheless, there is some
evidence, collected especially by
Bernstein (3), that implies that
certain language is deficient in
communicating. Bernstein found
that in lower socioeconomic classes
the adults exert "no pressure on
the child to make his experiences
explicit in a verbally differentiated
way." The lower class child, he
believes, develops a language that
is less capable of coping with ab-
stract ideas and logical connec-
tions, and with the nuances and
intonations which are critical to
effective human relationship.
Loban (6) did not extend his con-
clusions about the language of
such children into this area, but
they seem to support Bernstein's
conclusions.

Nevertheless, teachers are not
advised to chastise a pupil for
using a nonstandard dialect he
learned at home. Rather, the task
of the school should be to teach all
children to speak and listen in a
flexible and accurate way, and in
a graceful, resourceful, and lively
style, while at the same time mak-
ing it possible for them to discover
that dialects and levels of usage
other than their own are justifiable.

Since all materials written for
school children are in the standard
dialect, and since the teacher
speaks it, children cannot avoid
being exposed to it The question
remains: To what extent should
the teacher deliberately, bring in
examples of standard dialect and
drill the child on them? Some have
recommended that nonstandard
speaking children receive no in-
struction in any dialect other than
their own until the fourth grade.
(7) This advice would not only be
impossible to implement, but it
would be wrong in its assumption
that children in these grades
should not learn dialectology (the
geographic and/or social varieties
of language, or more simply, how
one communicates the same idea
through different words, gram-
mar, and phonology:.



Instead, dialectology should be-
come an established part of the
oracy curriculum, for at least three
reasons. First, the nonstandard
speaker must know standard Eng-
lish if he is to reduce the social
prejudices and vocational sanctions
the nonstandard dialect brings.
Second, it is equally important for
children Wm speak the standard
dialect to learn about and to ac-
cept without bias me dialectical
differences in their society, and so
to realize that speakers of different
dialects really can communicate.
To help children to accomplish
this, we must reject the conserva-
tism exemplified by Ecroyd: "No
teacher who has a nonstandard
pattern of speech should be per-
mitted in an elementary class-
room." (8) Furthermore, Ecroyd
claims that the teacher "should
not shift in and out of standard
speech in the classroom." Quite
the reverse should hold! The mod-
ern teacher should know the non-
standard dialect of his community
well enough to shift to it easily
when teaching dialectology. Third,
the language learned by deprived
children as a "Restricted Code"
(Bernstein) may well develop a
narrower range of language po-
tential than normal, which results
in children capable of solving com-
paratively few linguistic problems.
Learning a new code may be nec-
essary for full cognitive develop-
ment.

4. Children learn more about
language from out-of-school influ-
ences than from teacher's. "The
child's parents and his kinship
group will have contributed more
to the sum total of the child's
linguistic ability than all the teach-
ers in his school." (9) We have
striking evidence of this from ob-
servations on nonstandard speak-
ing children whore experiences
with standard dialect speaking
teacher; have done little to affect
their own language. This and
other evidence arg aes strongly for
the substitution o the study of
dialect for the attempts at dialect
purging that so often take place
in schools.

5. Oral language is an imperfect
symbol system. Connections we
make between the words we use
and the things in nature are quite
arbitrary. Words, which do not
adequately represent the natural
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environment, consequently be-
come abstractions. These abstrac-
tions, in turn, are given different
levels of complexity to fit different
situations. We are reminded, how-
ever, that communication operates
best when words are defined op-
erationally, as, for example, when
we treat metaphors as analogies,
not statements of fact, and when
we distinguish between reports,
inferences, and judgments. (10)

Not only do the abstractions we
make of words exist in our minds
rather than in nature: our identity
fogs our thinking about the use of
them. All these facts from linguis-
tics studies should emphasize to
the teacher that he be humble
rather than authoritarianflexible,
pragmatic and descriptive rather
than prescriptiveas he teaches
language to children. The accep-
tance of the idea given here that
all oral language is necessarily
ambiguous does not mean that the
child should be taught to suppress
or eliminate natural ambiguities,
however. Instead, he should learn
how to give his iisteners the evi-
dence needed to resolve them.

RESEARCH IN ORACY:
A SAMPLING

Much of a commonsensical na-
ture has been reported from re-
search on children's growth in oral
language. One would assume, as
has been reported, that language
becomes more complex and
lengthy, and that the child knows
more words, as he grows older.
There is some evidence that girls
outstrip boys, at least in the early
years. Not generally held is the
evidence that has been gathered
on how language represents cog-
nitive development. (11) Findings
as to young children's exceptional
degree of control over the gram-
mar of language have been start-
ling. The research noted above
that indicates that deprived chil-
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dren use oral language which may
restrict their language potential is
full of unresolved implications.

Very important to primary teach-
ers have been the findings that
the amount a child speaks is only
slightly related to his learning to
read (and to write?). The complex-
ity of his speech appears more
highly related to reading ability.

Attempts to show that listening
can be taught as a general skill
flounder on the probability that
the standardized test used to mea-
sure the skill measures a general
verbal competence rather than
listening as a separate and unique
ability. (12)

Conclusions from data so gath-
ered and used for comparisons with
other language learning therefore
must remain suspect at this point.
The divergent forms and patterns
of written and oral language have
been recognized. Whether these
differences affect learning to read
and to write is a matter still to be
determined, however. (13) Most
importantly, as has been noted,
the basic research as to the nature
of oracy and as to which crucial
subskills need teaching in which
ways still needs to be completed.
One must therefore remain sus-
picious of those who readily talk
about the methods and means of
evaluating oracy without justifying
what they measure and why. (9)

It is hoped that in the future
reviews of research on oracy will
improve. An example of the con-
fusing manner of much reporting
in the past is Interrelationships
Among the Language Arts. (14)
In this monograph the reader sel-
dom knows what the reviewer
means by speaking ability. Studies
that involved only articulation are
lumped together with those that
dealt with fluency, diversity of
vocabulary, structure, and func-
tion or style. In the future much
more care needs to be taken if
such r?views are to be useful for
the persons for whom they are
intended.
IMPLICATIONS FOR
TEACHING

In the light of all the above, how
should the teacher help his pupils
to develop skills in oracy' believe
that the above discussion supports
a methodology that follows this
format:

1. The pupil in the classroom



must act like a linguist. He should
be involved in defining, question
asking, dap gathering, observing,
classifying, generalizing, and veri-
fying the various aspects of his
and his classmates' language. (15)
The method used then must be
inductive, set up so the pupil can
discover rather than remember.
The teacher must avoid the twin
evils of proscribing and prescrib-
ing language. He should instead
encourage children to describe for
themselves what language they
use in various social situations.
Included here would be activi,ies
to find out how people from dif-
ferent socioeconomic classes talk.
The pupils would investigate what
the language of a particular situa-
tion is, how much they know of it,
and how it is different from what
they know best.

2. The activities used should be
those that involve normal oral lan-
guage in true language situations.
Since skills in oracy will come best
from practice in specific commu-
nication situations as they occur
naturally in the classroom, the
task of the teacher is to arrange
such situations. Projects that re-
quire children to seek and relay
information from other teachers,
parents, neighbors, businessmen,
public employee-. librarians,
newspapermen, clergymen, etc.,
of necessity develop oracy skills.
Also, common sense tells that
oracy functions well when we are
being talked about, when our fa-
vorite ideas are discussed, when
we are given requested informa-
tion, when we are warned of per-
sonal danger, when someone says
something with which we disagree
strongly, when we try to judge
fairly in an argument, and when
speakers are entertaining and in-
teresting. To be emphasized, then,
are spontaneous speech and dis-
cussion about perscnal and uni-
versal problems, conversation,
role-playing, verse choir, and cre-
ative drama, and the reading of
short passages aloud to illustrate
an idea. On the other hand, pre-
pared talks, panel discussions be-
fore the entire class, artificial
speech situations (language arts
and speech textbooks for the ele-
mentary teacher are full of these,
unfortunately), and rehearsed and
recorded programs or "speech
days" should be avoided. Particu-
larly undesirable are the artificial
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speech situations. They are wrong
in their assumption that general
sets or abilities in oracy can be
developed, retained, and transfer-
red when needed. Since the advo-
cates of such activities have pro-
vided no evidence that they
produce better results than spon-
taneous and natural oracy, one
may well resist their advice.

3. The classroom structure
should be informal and sponta-
neous. The teachers' plans should
be flexible. Results are gratifying
when the class is organized into
groups as small as the social ma-
turity of their members will allow.
Small group encounters stimulate
the establishment of natural lan-
guage situations and the use of
the inductive approach to exam-
ining and describing language.
They make possible the reciprocal
speech which is the essence of
oracy and add to the opportunities
that children have to learn from
one another. Small group instruc-
tion or activities are, in other
words, imperative to the develop-
ment of oracy. Moreover, without
these elements growth in oracy
inevitably falters.
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